HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall on 7th August 2012. 

Present – Cllrs C Cartledge, HJ Rodgers, P. Mander,  R. Ollé, A. Schofield, J Shuttleworth, T. Wain and J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer) , AP Jones (Clerk),  Cllr W. Gordon  (OPC Rep),  Jacque Bevan (District Cllr) part.   

69.  Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs B. Hanley and D. Jackson and from District Councillor Jean Monks.   
70. There were no declarations of interest. 

Public Participation

71. District Cllr Jean Monks had sent her apologies and a note of information about the Northern Forum on 17th July which had been circulated ahead of the meeting.  At the Forum DDDC gave a presentation on the new Waste Contract and DDC made presentations on reduced street lighting and Care in the Community.  

District Councillor Jacque Bevan was pleased to be able to attend. She gave some additional information regarding Recycling arrangements. 
The Hathersage Bring Site initial problems had been dealt with. She had put an item in Hathersage News to help clarify the situation. DDDC was the 3rd in the country to have implemented this level of recycling, and £385,000 savings have been made. Some concerns were raised by Councillors regarding the terms of contract for retained staff and the level of service.
District Councillor Bevan left the meeting at this point. 

There was no police report this month.

Brian Wilson had been unable to attend to give an update on the Skateboard Park plans and would be attending the Recreation Committee Meeting on 14th August instead.

72. Minutes of the meeting of 3rd July had been circulated and were signed by the Chairman. 

73. Planning Applications –

NP/DDD/0712/0694 2, Roslyn Road. Extension. 

Resolved: The Parish Council had no comments on this application.

NP/DDD/0612/0652 Hog Hall, Leadmill. Construction of Pond.  The Parish Council had considered this in a pre-application consultation. At that time (February 2012 Minutes) it was noted that the development was outside Hathersage Parish, but had potential to have impact on the wider landscape. Resolved: Clerk to respond with the same concerns regarding introduction of any unnatural light into the area with consequent risk of light pollution, as well comments pertaining to the risks of introducing a body of water within the valley, higher than Hathersage village.

73.1 Other Planning Matters – Community Led Planning in the Peak District – meeting at Edale 17th July 2012. 
OPC Bill Gordon gave an outline of the opportunities presented by this new power, whereby the Parish Council could have a much stronger input into the forward plan for the village, and advised that OPC are inviting Adele Metcalf to give a presentation to OPC to help them understand the possibilities and decide on their course of action. Resolved: Clerk to liaise with OPC Clerk to see if this can be arranged as a joint meeting for HPC as well, so that we can be co-ordinated in our approach. 

74 Financial Matters 

74.1 Resolved;  Monthly accounts  were approved.  Noted. Swimming Pool takings continue well below the budgeted figure, with weather and the Olympics impacting ticket sales. There will also be a likely overspend of £1,500 on gas. This was not unexpected. Wages were currently a little lower than budget.

74.2 The Accounts had been circulated and were approved for payment.  Noted. 
74.3 Cheque signing arrangements for the next meeting – Cllrs Rodgers and Mander.

74.4 Internal Auditor – For Information - RFO reports that Brian Wood would charge £25 per hour plus travel expenses. He had stated that he would not expect the internal audit of HPC to take him more than one day. Resolved: To consider that asking Brian Wood to take on the role of Internal Auditor to Hathersage Parish Council be made as a proposal for a future HPC Meeting. 
74.5 On-line Banking. RFO has investigated and found that the free service would not allow for two separate signatories to a transaction. The service available at a cost of £10 per month, plus £2.50 per authorised user would end up costing more than the current system of cheques and postage. Resolved:  Not to pursue until the fee system or other circumstances change. 
75. Recreation Committee

75.1 The minutes of the Recreation Committee Meeting of 17th July had been circulated. Noted. 

75.2 The minutes of the meeting with Funding District Councillors had been circulated. The Clerk noted some slight correction of figures quoted in the minutes. Cllr Rodgers reported that as one of the outcomes of this meeting, together with OPC Jean Hodgkinson of the Fundraising Group she had investigated the funding/grant opportunities suggested by Cllr Judith Twigg. On checking out the detail, opportunities for funding seemed limited, but they were pursuing one option which might have legs, under the title of Hathersage Community Leisure Area, which they might have to apply for through the channel of KGF Charity.
75.3 Request for donation towards site survey for Skateboard Park.  Resolved: It was delegated to the Recreation Committee meeting of 14th August to decide on whether to donate up to £200 to the site survey for the Skateboard Park, after they had the benefit of hearing all the up-to-date information about progress on the Skateboard Park development, and particularly to have questions answered with regard to the process for public consultation. Noted
76. Clerk’s Report - For decision

76.1 Mrs Vera Loomes - request for something to be done to improve safety of Smithy Meadows currently subject to ‘dangerous cycling.’

This had been raised in 2011 and at that time the Clerk had written to Derbyshire County Council to ask for a ‘Cycling Prohibited’ sign to be positioned at the entrance to Smithy Meadows. DCC had written back in March 2012 to say that because it is an offence under the 1984 Highways Act to cycle on footpaths, they no longer install these signs. Mrs Loomes has again contacted the Clerk in July 2012 to report that there was still a problem and ask if something could be done. Resolved: Clerk will write to DCC to ask them to look into the feasibility for a two-part barrier to be erected at the top end of Smithy Meadows, such that cyclists would be forced to dismount, but sufficiently spaced to allow easy manoeuvre for pram or push chair users.  Also, the Clerk will write to ask the school to speak to the children about the importance of safety for cyclists and pedestrians around the village, highlighting that it is not legal to cycle on a footpath. Also, the Clerk to put a boxed notice in the Hathersage News to highlight this issue and ask cyclists to be aware of the needs of pedestrians and to dismount when they are on a footpath. Clerk will also respond to Mrs. Loomes to let her know what is being done. 
76.2 Mrs Brenda Wright – has written to the Parish Council raising her concerns regarding the location of toilet block in the new Village Centre Plan. Resolved: The Clerk will pass Mrs. Wright’s letter on to the Village Centre group. The Clerk will respond to Mrs Wright to let her know that her concerns have previously been raised by another resident, and that HPC have also raised these points with the VCG, and to give Mrs Wright contact information for the VCG. Also resolved: that the Clerk will put a notice on the HPC Notice board to the effect that responsibility for the maintenance and cleaning of the toilets lies with DDDC.
76.3  Request from Peak Horsepower and Hope Valley Riding Club for help in creating a new bridle path.  A map was presented showing the proposed route for the bridle path, starting from behind the houses on Sheffield Road. 
When the proposed route became clear, Cllrs Rodgers, Shuttleworth and Wain declared an interest due to their own homes/land being impacted by this proposal. 

Concerns were expressed about safety at the bottom end of the route, about the risk of excess usage, and of ‘off the track’ usage by mountain bikes, as well as the risk of attracting more bikes to use the route and spoiling its safety and attraction to walkers. 

Resolved: Cllr Cartledge will contact the Peak Horsepower and Hope Valley Riding Club to let them know our concerns, and invite them to attend a future HPC meeting to present their case.

For information

77.1 The Clerk will be on annual leave from Saturday 18th August returning Sunday 9th September. Resolved: The RFO will issue the Agenda and take Minutes for the HPC meeting of 3rd September, and will issue the Agenda for the Recreation Committee Meeting of 11th September. 

It was decided by the meeting that all correspondence to the Clerk could wait and be dealt with on her return from Annual Leave. 
77.2  DCC – Notice of diversion to Public Footpath no. 45 (part) Hathersage, continuing as Footpath no. 26 (part) Outseats Public Path Diversion Order 2006. Noted. 
77.3  Peak Park Parishes Forum AGM Saturday 15th September. Noted.
77.4 Code of Conduct/ Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – status update. The Clerk advised that DDDC have been notified that HPC has adopted the LGA Code of Conduct, and that all DPIs have been submitted (2 returned for clarification – in hand). The Clerk recommended that the DPIs be published on the DDDC website, and that they be accessed via a link on the Hathersage Parish Council website, rather than have the DPIs scanned and accessible on the HPC website direct. Resolved: To have the HPC DPIs accessed through the DDDC website.
78. Outseats Parish Council

78.1 Cllr Rodgers had attended the July OPC Meeting and gave a report. The Minutes of the meeting were noted. OPC Bill Morgan stressed the importance of the Long Causeway wider consultation process which would take place during the autumn, when it would be vital for all relevant feedback to be input for consideration.
78.2 There is no OPC meeting in August. Next meeting will be on Wednesday 26th September. [Clerk’s note - following the meeting Cllr Olle offered to attend the OPC meeting as HPC Rep on 26th September, and to send in a report to the October 2nd HPC Meeting. ]
79. Village matters. 

79.1 New joint Village Amenities Group – arrangements. Resolved: That the new Amenities Group wait until they have business to discuss before convening their first meeting, and that business is likely to be the Public Conveniences – for which Cllr Cartledge is awaiting a response from Peter Foley. It was suggested that all other business, such as deciding their constitution etc could be put into the same meeting. 
79.2  Burial Ground Consecration.  There has been no further response regarding a date for this. Resolved: Clerk to write again to ask for a date in the autumn.
79.3  Delivery of Annual Report. Resolved: Cllrs Shuttleworth, Wain, Wedgwood and Rodgers to deliver those outstanding from the schedule, and the Clerk to post the few remaining outlying addresses, and thereby concluding the exercise.
80 All  DALC circulars and other regular email communications have been  circulated.
81. Date of next meeting was confirmed as 4th September 2012. 

82.  To note other items for information - 
82.1 An email has been received by a resident concerned about the proposed erection of a British Rail Mast. Resolved: The Clerk to respond to state that this is a development where the Parish Council has no power or jurisdiction, and suggest the resident take the matter up direct with British Rail.

82.2 The Chair reported that we had attended a training session on Localism, and one of the messages was that a Parish Council can register an interest in a piece of land which they considered of public interest, thereby requiring that the owner give advance notice if he plans to put the land on the market, to enable the Parish Council to put in an early bid.  Another point was that the Power of Well Being was being replaced by the power of General Competence, although this requires a Parish Council to have a fully CiLCA qualified Clerk and a sufficient number of elected (rather than co-opted) councillors. 
82.3 Several properties on Station Road require their hedges trimming. Resolved; Chair to supply precise addresses, and Clerk to write to residents requiring them to trim their hedges.

83.3 The ‘Youth Board’ on the Car Park is unsightly. Resolved: To informally request that it be updated or replaced.

The meeting closed at 9.10 p.m.
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